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When the 2008 Olympics were awarded to China back in 2001,
there was a naive hope that this decision would change China
and also lead to an improvement in human rights. It turns out
that instead of changing China, it may have changed us.
One example of this can be seen in our country. When the
Olympic torch was carried through various cities in the world,
it was protected not only by the local authorities but also by
the Chinese secret police. So when the torch came to San
Francisco, once again the Chinese secret police showed up. Now
to be fair, the news reports actually said that they were
volunteers from the Special Forces academy of the Peoples
Armed Police. But a better description for them would be
Chinas secret police.
This organization has been used to protect embassies in
Beijing. But it has also been called upon put down protests in
Tibet and suppress protests and other forms of expression in
China. They were described by the chairman of the 2012 London
Olympic committee as thugs. Others described their tactics as
aggressive.
It is amazing to me that we allowed these secret police in our
country, but it illustrates my point. We thought that these
trade overtures and the Olympics would change China. In the
long run, they may have a positive impact. But so far it seems
like we are the ones who have changed.
There was also the naive hope that bringing the Olympics to
China would usher in an era of improved human rights in this
communist country. It appears that in some ways the situation
is worse. China has invested time and money in preparing for
the Olympics. It appears they have also done all they can to

rid the nation of anyone who could be seen as a dissident.
For decades, China has been rounding up Christians and other
dissidents. They have been beaten and thrown in jail. Some
have been killed. Lord David Alton estimates that each year
8,000 executions take place in China. Those who escape this
persecution must live in a society where political and
religious opinion is repressed, where journalists are jailed,
and where the Internet and overseas broadcasts are censored.
The Chinese constitution promises its citizens that they have
freedom of religious belief. But we know better. While there
is an official state church, most of the growth (and the
perceived potential threat to the government) takes place in
the underground churches. As we get closer to the Olympics,
the government seems bent on doing more to smash the growing
home church movement.
As Christians we should be in prayer about what is taking
place in China. But a growing debate has centered on what the
U.S. government should do. Some have called for President Bush
to boycott the opening ceremonies. They believe this would be
a strong statement of our repudiation of the practices of the
Chinese government. Others have suggested that President Bush
go and use the Olympics as a platform to speak out against the
Chinese government.
I see merit in either action. What is unacceptable is the
current policy of silence. The president, his administration,
and even corporate sponsors have been silent about what has
been going on for decades. Now even the secular world is
calling for action because of Chinas policy toward Tibet. It
is time for all of us (Christians included) to break our
silence and speak out.
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